# INDO-PACIFIC STRATEGIC PAPERS

# Australia and Japan Security Ties: An accelerating partnership

Shane Flanagan

MAY 2016

VICE CHIEF OF THE DEFENCE FORCE Australian Defence College Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies



# The Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies (CDSS)

CDSS is the senior educational institution of the Australian Defence College. It delivers a one-year Defence and Strategic Studies Course, a professional development program that places emphasis on practical rather than theoretical research, on teamwork and support for the personal and professional goals of students. Students and staff share a commitment to achieving professional excellence. Students graduate with a range of postgraduate qualifications in strategic studies, policy and politics, and business administration.

In addition, CDSS is home to the Centre for Defence Leadership and Ethics (CDLE) and the Centre for Defence Research (CDR). CDR manages the publications on behalf of CDSS staff and students.

# **Indo-Pacific Strategic Papers**

This range of papers reflects coursework and research submitted by Australian and international students and staff of the Defence and Strategic Studies Course. The papers have been chosen for publication based on their scholarly attributes and strategic relevance. The topics of the papers relate to Australia's area of primary and enduring strategic interest—the Indo-Pacific region—and present analyses and assessments that concern Australia's policy interests.

For further information about CDSS publications, please visit <<u>http://www.defence.gov.au/adc/publications/publications.html</u>>

# Copyright

© Commonwealth of Australia 2016

This work is copyright. It may be downloaded, displayed, printed and reproduced in unaltered form, including the retention of this notice, for personal, non-commercial use or use for professional purposes. Apart from any use as permitted under the *Copyright Act 1968*, all other rights are reserved. To replicate all or part of this document for any purpose other than those stipulated above, contact the Editor at <<u>CDSS.Mailbox@defence.gov.au</u>>

# Disclaimer

This work is the sole opinion of the author, and does not necessarily represent the views of CDSS, the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (DFAT), or the Australian Government more broadly. The Commonwealth of Australia will not be legally responsible in contract, tort or otherwise, for any statement made in this publication.

# The author

Shane Flanagan graduated from the Australian National University in 2000 with Bachelor of Economics and Bachelor of Asian Studies degrees. He was then engaged as a local employee at the Korean Embassy in Yarralumla, before joining DFAT as a graduate trainee in 2001. His early postings included a rotation to Bougainville in 2002, a posting to Tokyo to undertake Japanese language training (2003-04), and appointments at the Australian Embassy in Tokyo from 2004-07.

In 2007, Shane returned to Canberra and joined a newly-formed Afghanistan section, where he worked closely with the Department of Defence and other agencies to prepare policy on Australia's engagement in Afghanistan. In 2010, he was posted as the Deputy Head of Mission in Harare (Zimbabwe). On his return to Australia in August 2013, Shane was appointed Director of the Consular Information Section. In August 2014, he was posted to Kabul as Deputy Head of Mission.

Shane returned to Australia in August 2015 and commenced duties in the Executive Branch on a project to cut red tape and embed a culture of innovation in DFAT. He is currently attending the Defence and Strategic Studies Course at the Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies at the Australian Defence College.

# Abstract

This paper examines the accelerating security ties between Australia and Japan, particularly over the past decade. It contends that for Australia, the impetus to strengthen security ties with Japan is largely driven by concern to shape an acceptable rules-based order. It argues that changes to Japan's security posture have been driven by the rise of China, and that the changing balance of power in the Asia-Pacific region, brought about by China's rise, is assessed by both Japan and Australia as a strategic challenge.

The paper addresses the concerns that closer security relations with Japan are incompatible with a productive relationship between Australia and China, arguing that such concerns are exaggerated or indeed unfounded. It concludes that with convergent interests and an impressive record of working together, it is in Australia's strong interest to continue to strengthen its security relationship with Japan over the coming decade.

# Australia and Japan Security Ties: An accelerating partnership

# Introduction

This paper will contend that accelerating security ties between Australia and Japan, since the signing of the Joint Declaration on Security Cooperation in 2007, have occurred in the context of broader changes within Japan to 'normalise' its security settings. It will also argue that changes to Japan's security posture have been driven by the rise of China, and that the changing balance of power brought about by China's rise is assessed by both Japan and Australia as a strategic challenge.

It further contends that Australian and Japanese interests converge around the importance of advancing a rules-based order. The paper provides a critique of the proposition that strengthening security ties between Australia and Japan are incompatible with a productive relationship with China. It concludes that it is in Australia's strong interest to continue to strengthen its security relationship with Japan over the coming decade.

# A new era in security ties

When Japan's Prime Minister Abe delivered a speech to both houses of Australia's Parliament in July 2014, it marked a significant moment in the Australia-Japan relationship. In his speech, Abe charted the journey of the relationship from wartime enemies to burgeoning trade partners, and finally to the development of a broad and mature partnership, now described as a 'special strategic partnership'.<sup>1</sup>

Abe also used the opportunity to outline his commitment to Japan adopting a new approach to its security, identifying strengthened cooperation with Australia as a means of implementing this vision, asserting that:

So far as national security goes, Japan has been self-absorbed for a long time. Now, Japan has built a determination. As a nation that longs for permanent peace in the world, and as a country whose economy is among the biggest, Japan is now determined to do more to enhance peace in the region, and peace in the world.... [I]t is to put that determination into concrete action that Japan has chosen to strengthen its ties with Australia.<sup>2</sup>

It was fitting that Abe—a long-time supporter of strengthened security ties between Australia and Japan—was the one to announce the enhanced partnership. Seven years earlier, during his first term as Prime Minister, Abe co-signed the Joint Declaration on Security Cooperation with then Prime Minister John Howard.<sup>3</sup> That declaration represented a significant step in security cooperation between the two countries and was the first time since World War 2 that Japan had concluded a diplomatic arrangement on permanent security cooperation with any nation other than the US.<sup>4</sup>

Prior to its signing, ADF and Japan Self Defense Force (JSDF) personnel had already cooperated in Cambodia, East Timor and Iraq.<sup>5</sup> The real significance of the declaration, therefore, lay in the framework it provided for future security cooperation, including in law enforcement, border security, counter-terrorism, disarmament and counter-proliferation, maritime and aviation security, peace operations and humanitarian relief operations.<sup>6</sup>

An important feature of the declaration is that it provides clear commitment to regular exchanges on security issues at ministerial level. This has given rise to regular joint Foreign and Defence Ministers' talks (the so-called 2+2) and a steady elevation in the level of the so-called Trilateral Strategic Dialogue, which includes the US. The setting of aspirations at the senior political level has been a key reason for the success of the declaration in driving engagement forward. Regular ministerial meetings have given rise to a series of treaty-level agreements, including on cooperation in defence science and technology, information sharing and logistics support.<sup>7</sup> More recently, Australia and Japan have agreed on a 'Pacific Strategy' to advance cooperation on approaches to development, diplomacy and defence in order to support economic prosperity and stability for Pacific island countries.<sup>8</sup>

## **Broader changes to Japan's security policies**

The series of advances in Australia's security engagement with Japan over the past decade have taken place in the context of a broad re-examination within Japan of the legal basis for its security settings, specifically Article 9 of the Constitution which renounces war.<sup>9</sup> The Constitution was developed in the immediate post-World War 2 period and places unique constraints on Japan's security policies and, in particular, on its ability to participate in collective self-defence. Over time, with encouragement from a number of partners, including Australia, Japan has progressively sought to relax these constraints and thereby 'normalise' its security posture.<sup>10</sup>

This process hastened under Japanese Prime Minister Koizumi who, during his prime ministership from 2001 to 2006, deployed the JSDF in support of coalition missions to Iraq and the Indian Ocean. This was despite the conventional interpretation of Japan's Constitution holding that the JSDF could not engage in these kinds of collective self-defence activities. Since taking office, Abe has added additional impetus to efforts to normalise Japan's security settings.

Within months of becoming Prime Minister in 2006, Abe described the need for Japan to make fundamental changes to the legal basis of its security policy, saying this needed to be reconstructed in order for Japan 'to make greater contributions to the peace and stability of the world'.<sup>11</sup> Abe was not able to achieve this objective during his abbreviated first term as Prime Minister (2006-07) but continued to pursue it after returning to power in 2012. However, facing strong opposition from coalition partners and among the general public, Abe chose to pursue a change in the interpretation of the existing Constitution rather than seeking a formal change.<sup>12</sup>

In September 2015, he successfully achieved this through the adoption by Japan's Parliament of a reinterpretation of Article 9, which now permits Japan to exercise collective self-defence in some circumstances.<sup>13</sup> The SDF is now authorised to use force to defend a country with which it has a close relationship in the event it comes under attack and that attack threatens Japan. With such a change, the JSDF will also be more readily able to provide logistical support to forces engaged in overseas missions protecting Japan's security.

In addition to Abe's steadfast efforts as Prime Minister to increase the scope for Japan to engage in collective self-defence, he has also introduced a number of complementary changes, including the establishment of a National Security Council, and the adoption of a *National Security Strategy* (both in December 2013).<sup>14</sup> These have had the effect of elevating consideration of security issues to the highest levels within the government. This was also his intention in elevating the status of the National Defense Agency to a full ministry during his first term as Prime Minister.<sup>15</sup> Importantly, Abe has further demonstrated his commitment for Japan to play a larger role in international security issues by increasing the budget allocation for defence.<sup>16</sup>

In sum, the changes amount to a significant transformation of Japan's security policies in the past decade. Japan is now more able to conduct operations outside of its territory with partners including Australia.<sup>17</sup> Although transformational, the changes have built on the foundation provided by the existing Constitution and, in that sense, the Japanese Government has rapidly evolved its security approach rather than revolutionising it.<sup>18</sup>

Importantly, Abe's efforts to change Japan's security posture have generated considerable controversy and strong opposition in Japan, as well as within the region. Moreover, despite his overall success in achieving the changes, the challenges he experienced have served to highlight the real constraints to Japan playing a larger role in international security. The public continues to attach significant importance to Article 9 and this attachment means changes to security settings can only be brought about gradually—and are hard fought. In the light of these

constraints, it would not be accurate to describe the changes brought about by Abe as representing a return by Japan to militarism.

## **Drivers for changes**

Under Prime Minister Abe, the Japanese Government has clearly identified that changes in Japan's security environment are demanding a different approach. In its first *National Security Strategy*, released in December 2013, Japan's security environment is described as 'ever more severe'.<sup>19</sup> In its assessment of the global security environment and challenges, the *National Security Strategy* lists a 'shift in the balance of power' and highlights emerging countries, including China and India, as driving this change.<sup>20</sup> The strategy also refers to the 'changing' relative influence of the US, which can be read as an implicit reference to its declining relative influence.<sup>21</sup>

The strategy is frank in its assessment of China, highlighting its rapidly-increasing military capabilities and insufficient transparency in its military expenditure. It also raises concerns about Chinese actions that are 'incompatible with the existing order of international law', referencing the East China Sea and South China Sea, as well as incursions into Japanese waters.<sup>22</sup> The *National Security Strategy* also refers to China's unilateral announcement of an air defence identification zone in the East China Sea in November 2013. More broadly, China's recent assertive behaviour with respect to territorial issues has added to a growing sense of vulnerability about Japan's place in the world, which was brought into sharp relief when the size of its economy was eclipsed by China in 2010.<sup>23</sup>

The drivers identified by Japan in its *National Security Strategy* are strikingly similar to two of those identified in Australia's *2016 Defence White Paper*.<sup>24</sup> The latter describes 'the roles of the US and China and the relationship between them', and 'challenges to the stability of the rulesbased global order' as major drivers of Australia's security environment for the next two decades.<sup>25</sup> Like Japan's *National Security Strategy*, Australia's *Defence White Paper* also specifically highlights 'China's 2013 unilateral declaration of an air defence identification zone in the East China Sea' and asserts that this action has resulted in increased tensions.<sup>26</sup>

As reflected in these key strategic documents, both Australia and Japan make similar assessments of a shift in the balance of power in the region, and outline an approach that includes strengthening security ties with the other. Informed by very similar assessments of the regional security environment, both Australia and Japan also strongly emphasise the importance of strengthening the rules-based global order.

#### The case for strengthened cooperation

Australia and Japan have much in common. Both have bilateral alliance relationships with the US, both are liberal democratic nations in the Asia-Pacific region, and the two countries are major trade and investment partners. Both countries also share an appreciation that the presence of US forces in the region has supported stability and provided a foundation for dynamic economic growth, with both attaching strong importance to ensuring this continues.<sup>27</sup>

For Australia, Japan's suitability as a partner is underpinned by this convergence of interests, which has provided the basis to strengthen the security relationship over the past decade. Both countries view these efforts as complementary to their respective alliance relationships with the US, which the US has encouraged.<sup>28</sup> Further, Australia and Japan have worked together to shape the regional architecture in the Asia-Pacific region, including during the creation of APEC and the East Asian Summit.<sup>29</sup>

In doing so, Australia and Japan have helped create multilateral avenues for international engagement that also serve to support a rules-based approach. The re-emergence of China as an international power means that this kind of coalition building in support of a rules-based approach is of increasing importance to Australia and Japan. Both countries seek to enmesh China within a regional order that is acceptable, rather than have China's rise dictate the nature

of that order. This will remain a challenge for policy-makers in Australia and Japan for the foreseeable future.

The global nature of contemporary security issues means that the formation of effective international partnerships is essential. Both Australia and Japan lack sufficient weight to unilaterally advance security interests and this will increasingly be the case as relative power dynamics continue to change. Australia recognises that as the world's third largest economy, with a highly-capable government, and possessed of considerable hard and soft power, Japan can add considerable weight to efforts to shape the region.

In addition, Australia and Japan have established a track record of effective cooperation, including in humanitarian and disaster relief operations, which has benefited stability in the region. Despite the rapid increase in the relative power of others, Australia and Japan remain highly-capable countries within Asia. As such, close cooperation and enhanced security engagement together can increase mutual effectiveness in responding to common challenges— and is highly desirable.

There have also been economic benefits for Australia arising from its closer security relationship with Japan. During the same July 2014 visit to Australia in which Abe announced strengthened security ties with Australia, he signed with then Prime Minister Tony Abbott the 'Japan-Australia Economic Partnership Agreement'.<sup>30</sup> Abe's signature closed a neat circle because in his first term as Prime Minister he had agreed to the commencement of negotiations in 2007.

Negotiations took the better part of a decade and Abe's determination to forge stronger ties with Australia played a decisive role in the conclusion of the agreement. In progressing it, Abe had to overcome considerable opposition from interest groups—particularly the strong agricultural lobby—but had pressed on regardless. That the agreement was reached in the face of opposition provides a measure of the priority the Japanese Government accords to cultivating a stronger partnership with Australia.

Indeed, the joint statement between the two Prime Ministers on the entry into force of the agreement makes a clear link with security issues, with the media release noting that 'the Japan-Australia Economic Partnership Agreement lays the foundations for the next phase of bilateral economic relations, and will strengthen "the special strategic partnership" between Japan and Australia'.<sup>31</sup>

# The risks of enhanced security ties

Critics of efforts to strengthen Australia's security relationship with Japan have tended to express concern that these efforts may draw Australia into rivalry between Tokyo and Beijing, with potential for miscalculations and possible conflict. In so doing, some critics have tended to overstate the nature of the cooperation between Australia and Japan, including by describing it as a 'de-facto strategic alliance'.<sup>32</sup>

This description creates a misleading impression that the nature of Australia's relationship with Japan could compel Australian decision-makers to commit Australian forces to an escalating incident in the East China Sea. This is not accurate. Australian policy-makers continue to have clear discretion to decide how to respond to any such incident. The possibility that enhanced Australian security ties with Japan may also be used to urge restraint and de-escalation during times of heightened tension has been largely overlooked in this debate.

Some commentators suggest that Australia's relations with key states in the Asia-Pacific region have become a 'zero-sum game'.<sup>33</sup> Implicit is the proposition that advances in the security relationship with the US—and by extension Japan—come at the expense of Australia's relationship with China. This is not supported by the evidence. During the same period in which Australia has strengthened its security engagement with Japan, it has also undertaken regular engagement on defence and security issues with China, including by establishing a strategic dialogue. In 2015, Australia and China also participated in practical cooperative activities and

personnel training, including the first-ever trilateral exercise involving Australia, China and the US, and through port visit and naval exercises.<sup>34</sup>

Australia's efforts to strengthen security ties with Japan have also had no discernible impact on the broader Australia-China bilateral relationship. The entering into force of a bilateral Free Trade Agreement between Australia and China in December 2015 provides a compelling demonstration that the two countries continue to maintain a productive relationship despite the advances in the Australia-Japan security relationship over the same period.<sup>35</sup> If China is unduly concerned by Australia's approach to Japan, it has not become tangible.

Nevertheless, it is important to recognise that while Australian and Japanese security interests are similar, they are not identical. Japan's concern about China's rise is coloured by historical rivalry and intensified by its geographic proximity and disputed territories, and this is driving broader changes to its security posture. For Australia, strengthened security relations with Japan provide an opportunity to advance a rules-based regional order. It is, therefore, important for Australian decision-makers to preserve flexibility in responding to security incidents involving Chinese and Japanese forces. The nature of Australia's strategic partnership with Japan provides for this and mitigates the risks.

# Conclusion

The elements that have given rise to strengthened bilateral cooperation on security matters between Australia and Japan since the signing of the Joint Declaration on Security Cooperation in 2007 are likely to gain further strength during the coming decade. For Japan, this relates to its concern over the rise of China, and the imperative for it to develop a broader range of partners beyond its alliance relationship with the US. For Australia, the impetus to strengthen security ties with Japan is largely driven by concern to shape an acceptable rules-based order.

As a like-minded partner with economic power and significant weight, Australia's strengthened cooperation with Japan can help advance these efforts. Concerns that closer security relations with Japan would automatically damage Australia's relationship with China are not valid. While Australian policy-makers need to retain discretion to determine an appropriate response in the event of a security incident involving Japanese and Chinese forces, the current strategic partnership provides for this.

With convergent interests, an impressive record of working together, including on security and humanitarian operations, and in light of Japan's sophisticated capacities and economic heft, this paper would argue that it is strongly in Australia's interests to continue to pursue strengthened security cooperation with Japan over the coming decade.

#### **Notes**

- <sup>1</sup> Julie Bishop, 'Address to National Press Club [Tokyo]', [Australian] *Foreign Minister* [website], 16 February 2016, available at <<u>http://foreignminister.gov.au/speeches/Pages/2016/jb\_sp\_160216a.aspx</u>> accessed 22 February 2016.
- <sup>2</sup> Shinzo Abe, 'Remarks by Prime Minister Abe to the Australian Parliament', *Government of Japan* [website], 8 July 2014, available at <<u>http://japan.kantei.go.jp/96 abe/statement/201407/0708article1.html</u>> accessed 22 February 2016.
- <sup>3</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 'Japan-Australia Joint Declaration on Security Cooperation', *Ministry of Foreign Affairs* [website], available at <<u>http://www.mofa.go.jp/region/asia-paci/australia/joint0703.html</u>> accessed 29 February 2016.
- <sup>4</sup> David Walton, 'Australia and Japan: towards a new security partnership?', *Japanese Studies*, Vol. 28, No. 1, May 2008, p. 74, abstract available at
   <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/publication/249014517">https://www.researchgate.net/publication/249014517</a> Australia and Japan Towards a New Sec urity Partnership
   accessed 25 May 2016.
- <sup>5</sup> Shinichi Hosono, 'Towards a comprehensive strategic partnership between Australia and Japan: Japan's perspective', *Australian Journal of International Affairs*, Vol. 60, No. 4, December 2006, p. 592, abstract available at <<u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/233358174\_Towards\_a\_comprehensive\_strategic\_part</u> nership\_between Australia and Japan Japan's perspective> accessed 25 May 2016.
- <sup>6</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 'Japan-Australia Joint Declaration on Security Cooperation'.
- [Australian] Department of Defence, 2016 Defence White Paper, Department of Defence: Canberra, 2016, p. 132, available at <<u>http://www.defence.gov.au/WhitePaper/Docs/2016-Defence-White-Paper.pdf</u>> accessed 27 February 2016.
- <sup>8</sup> Bishop, 'Address to National Press Club [Tokyo]'.
- <sup>9</sup> [US] Library of Congress, 'Japan: Article 9 of the Constitution', *Library of Congress* [website], available at <<u>http://www.loc.gov/law/help/japan\_art9.php</u>> accessed 23 February 2016.
- Julie Bishop, 'Australia welcomes Japan's security reforms', *Foreign Minister* [website], 19 September 2015, available at:
  <<u>http://foreignminister.gov.au/releases/Pages/2015/jb\_mr\_150919.aspx?w=tb1CaGpkPX%2FIS0K %2Bg9ZKEg%3D%3D</u>> accessed 27 February 2016.
- <sup>11</sup> Shinzo Abe, 'Policy speech by Prime Minister Shinzo Abe to the 166<sup>th</sup> session of the Diet', *Government* of Japan [website], 26 January 2007, available at <<u>http://japan.kantei.go.jp/abespeech/2007/01/26speech\_e.html</u>> accessed 23 February 2016.
- <sup>12</sup> Jeremy A. Yellen, 'Shinzo Abe's constitutional ambitions', *The Diplomat* [website], 12 June 2014, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2014/06/shinzo-abes-constitutional-ambitions/</u>> accessed 27 February 2016.
- <sup>13</sup> Will Ripley, Jason Hanna and Eimi Yamamitsu, 'Japanese lawmakers OK greater overseas role for military', *CNN* [website], 19 September 2015, available at
   <a href="http://edition.cnn.com/2015/09/18/asia/japan-military-constitution/">http://edition.cnn.com/2015/09/18/asia/japan-military-constitution/</a> accessed 27 February 2016; also Ilai Z. Saltzman, 'Growing pains: neoclassical realism and Japan's security policy emancipation', *Contemporary Security Policy*, Vol. 36, No. 3, 2015 p. 505.
- <sup>14</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 'Japan's security policy', *Ministry of Foreign Affairs* [website], available at <<u>http://www.mofa.go.jp/policy/security/</u>> accessed 22 February 2016.
- <sup>15</sup> Barry Desker and Bhubhindar Singh, 'Japan's rising security challenges', *Australian Naval Institute* [website], 15 July 2014, available at <<u>http://navalinstitute.com.au/japans-rising-security-challenges/</u>> accessed 2 March 2016.
- <sup>16</sup> Saltzman, 'Growing pains', p. 511.
- <sup>17</sup> US Congressional Research Service, 'Japan-US relations: issues for Congress', *Federation of American Scientists* [website], p. 2, available at <<u>https://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/row/RL33436.pdf</u>> accessed 22 February 2016.

- <sup>18</sup> Jennifer Lind, 'Japan's security evolution not revolution', *Wall Street Journal* [website], 20 July 2015, available at <<u>http://www.wsj.com/articles/japans-security-evolution-not-revolution-1437410475</u>> accessed 29 February 2016.
- <sup>19</sup> Government of Japan, Japan's National Security Strategy [2013], Ministry of Foreign Affairs [website], p. 1, available at <<u>http://www.mofa.go.jp/fp/nsp/page1we\_000081.html</u>> accessed 27 February 2016.
- <sup>20</sup> Government of Japan, *Japan's National Security Strategy*, p. 6.
- <sup>21</sup> Government of Japan, *Japan's National Security Strategy*, p. 6.
- <sup>22</sup> Government of Japan, *Japan's National Security Strategy*, p. 6.
- <sup>23</sup> See, for example, *Bloomberg News*, 'China GDP surpasses Japan, capping 3-decade rise', *Bloomberg News* [website], 16 August 2010, available at <<u>http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2010-08-16/china-economy-passes-japan-s-in-second-quarter-capping-three-decade-rise</u>> accessed 25 May 2016.
- <sup>24</sup> Department of Defence, *2016 Defence White Paper*, p. 40.
- <sup>25</sup> Department of Defence, *2016 Defence White Paper*, p. 40.
- <sup>26</sup> Department of Defence, 2016 Defence White Paper, p. 61.
- <sup>27</sup> See Japan's *National Security Strategy* and Australia's *2016 Defence White Paper*, both of which refer to the vital role of an ongoing presence of US forces in the region.
- <sup>28</sup> Malcolm Cook and Thomas Wilkins, 'The quiet achiever: Australia-Japan security relations', *Lowy Institute* [website], 10 January 2011, p. 7, available at <<u>http://www.lowyinstitute.org/publications/quiet-achiever-australia-japan-security-relations</u>> accessed 25 May 2016.
- <sup>29</sup> Go Ito, 'Beyond Asian values: rationales for Australia-Japan cooperation in Asian regionalism', *Crawford School of Economics and Government* [website], Asia-Pacific Economic Papers No. 389, 2010, p. 3, available at <<u>https://crawford.anu.edu.au/pdf/pep/apep-389.pdf</u>> accessed 25 May 2016.
- <sup>30</sup> Tony Abbott and Shinzo Abe, 'Joint statement on the entry into force of the agreement between Japan and Australia for an economic partnership', [Australian] *Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet* [website], available at <<u>https://pmtranscripts.dpmc.gov.au/release/transcript-24132</u>> accessed 29 April 2016.
- <sup>31</sup> Abbott and Abe, 'Joint statement on the entry into force of the agreement between Japan and Australia for an economic partnership'.
- <sup>32</sup> Hugh White, 'Japanese submarine option odds-on favourite', *The Age* [website], 16 September 2014, available at <<u>http://www.theage.com.au/comment/japanese-submarine-option-oddson-favourite-20140914-10gz7m.html</u>> accessed 27 February 2016.
- <sup>33</sup> Hugh White, 'Australia is now a pawn in US-China power plays', *The Age* [website], 16 April 2013, available at <<u>http://www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-opinion/australia-is-now-a-pawn-in-uschina-power-plays-20130415-2hvwv.html</u>> accessed 27 February 2016.
- <sup>34</sup> Julie Bishop, 'Mapping Asia's trajectory: an Australian perspective', Address to the US Studies Center and Center for a New American Security, 26 January 2016, *Foreign Minister* [website], available at <<u>http://foreignminister.gov.au/speeches/Pages/2016/jb sp 160126.aspx?w=tb1CaGpkPX%2FlS0K</u> %2Bg9ZKEg%3D%3D> accessed 27 February 2016.
- <sup>35</sup> Andrew Robb, 'Historic China-Australia FTA enters into force', [Australian] *Trade Minister* [website], 20 December 2015, available at <<u>http://trademinister.gov.au/releases/Pages/2015/ar mr 151220a.aspx</u>> accessed 27 February 2016.





http://www.defence.gov.au/adc/publications/publications.html



# VICE CHIEF OF THE DEFENCE FORCE